SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
15th March, 2006

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.05 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
The Deputy Mayor (Councillor B.P. Murphy) - in the Chair

Councillors *Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Clague, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, K. Garrido, Gray, Harold, *Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, Jane Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Potter, *Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner, Wilson and Witkowski 




Mr J Wheelton – Co-opted Member- was also in attendance.




* = These members left at 4.00 p.m. to attend another meeting. 

115.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of the Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) and Councillors Compton, Dobbs, R.Garrido, Hulmes, Jones and Morris.

116.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

The Mayor reported that the recipient of this months Mayor’s Citizens Award was Jean Barlow.


Mr. R.D. Boyd in nominating Jean Barlow paid tribute to her work within the local community over many years, making specific reference to her services to the Worsley Community Association since 1974.


Councillors Macdonald, Owen and Pennington supported the tributes.


Jean Barlow indicated that she was honoured and delighted to receive the Award and expressed her thanks to Members and Mr. R.D. Boyd for submitting a nomination on her behalf.

117.
STATEMENT TO COUNCIL


Councillor Merry the Leader of the Council made the following statement: -


This is a cross party statement agreed by the leaders of the Labour, Conservative and Liberal Democrat groups.

We have all seen the news regarding the tragic events on Sunday when two men were killed in an isolated gun crime incident at a local pub in Langworthy.


All elected members of this Council are eager to reassure the public that this Council will do all it can to support the local community. We will operate on the basis of fact and will not fuel speculation. We fully support the police in investigating these crimes.   

 
It is important we do not let isolated incidents like this undermine the huge progress we have made with the community in regenerating Seedley and Langworthy.


We want to reassure the public, incidents like this are extremely rare in Salford. Gun crime may have become an urban issue across the country but in Greater Manchester the police have, for a number of years, run an extremely successful operation to tackle it. 


Gun crime does not belong in our city, or any other city. We cannot and will not tolerate it.


Our key messages to you are:

1 Incidents involving gun crime are extremely rare in Salford.

2 Crime has fallen by 22% in Salford

3 This is an area on the up. Property developers are investing heavily.

4 The Council works closely with the Police and other partners to tackle crime.

5 The way to combat crime is by the community working with the police and helping them with their enquiries.


This is already a community that has been through some difficult times and yet the residents of Seedley and Langworthy are an inspiration to us all. The positive changes that are happening in the area are due to the commitment and involvement of local people and their determination to stay. Bricks and mortar regeneration has been more than matched by the growth in community aspirations.   We must not let this incident undo the pride we have in Salford.


You can help us in a number of ways to communicate with local people and help with police investigations

You can help us to reassure the public - emphasising that incidents like this are rare in Salford

Many of you work in our communities - if you have any information please contact Stephen Kearney in Community Safety on 793 3580

Ensure that myths do not develop by sticking to the facts that are known - do not fuel speculation as this causes pointless fear and anxiety. Please remember this is a live police investigation.


All three Political Groups  would like to see that the concerted efforts of the police are continued against this type of crime and that, at a future date, an all party meeting with the Chief Constable is arranged to allow the review of the total policing policy of the City at a local level and at serious crime levels.

Witnesses or members of the public should contact
The police incident room on 856 3748
Witness outreach 793 3580
Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111
118.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 15th February and the extraordinary meeting held on 1st March, 2006, were agreed as correct records.

119
STATEMENT BY THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

J.C. Willis, Chief Executive of the City Council and Clerk to the Greater Manchester Police Authority, made a statement to Council, as this would be the last meeting he would attend as Chief Executive before his retirement on 7th April,2006.


Mr. Willis paid tribute to the work of the staff and the guidance and support provided by Elected Members during his 40 years of service with the City Council.


Councillors Merry, Karen Garrido and Owen responded to the statement of the Chief Executive on behalf of their Political Groups.  Councillors Antrobus, Hinds, Lancaster and Pennington supported the tributes. 


The Council was unanimous in thanking Mr. Willis for all his work in the City and wished every success to him and his family in his retirement.

120.
COUNCIL CONSTITUTION - PROPOSED AMENDMENTS

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposed amendments to the Council Constitution as contained in Appendices 1 and 2 to this report be approved.

121.
APPOINTMENT TO SERVE ON THE GOVERNORS OF SALFORD ROYAL


NHS TRUST

Councillors Cullen and Howard were proposed and seconded to serve as the Council representative on the abovementioned body.


RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Cullen be appointed as the Council representative for a 3 year period up to May, 2009.

122.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY AND ANNUAL INVESTMENT


STRATEGY 2006/07

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted containing details of (a) the Treasury Management Strategy 2006/07 and (b) the Annual Investment Strategy 2006/07.


The report indicated that the submission of the Treasury Management Strategy 2006/7 above was in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice that had been adopted by the Council in 2002.  The Annual Investment Strategy was submitted in accordance with requirements of the Local Government Act 2003, and it was appropriate that the Council consider both strategies simultaneously.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management and the Annual Investment Strategies for 2006/07 be approved and adopted.

123.
ESTABLISHMENT OF AUDIT COMMITTEE

A report of the Deputy Director of Customer and Support Services and City Solicitor containing details and terms of reference for the establishment of an Audit Committee was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT the establishment of the Audit Committee as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and the membership for the remainder of this municipal year be as follows:-

	Political Party 
	Representative(s) 
	Substitute Representative(s)

	Labour Group     (3)
	To be nominated at a later date
	To be nominated at a later date

	Conservative Group (2)
	Councillor Macdonald
	Councillor K. Garrido

	
	Councillor Howard
	Councillor Lindley

	Liberal Democrat Group (1)
	Councillor Pooley
	Councillor Ainsworth


124.
ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER

Councillor Merry, the Leader of the Council, submitted for information the abovementioned document published by the Audit Commission in January, 2006.


He stated that, the report reflected the journey the Council had travelled since the last Corporate Performance Assessment and gave detailed indications where further action needed to be taken to ensure that the rate of progress would be continued.  


Various Members of the Council commented upon the content of the report during a full debate.


Councillor Karen Garrido commented on the content of the report and asked why it had not been made available to Opposition Members at an earlier date.


Councillor Lancaster responded that due to an administrative error the Leader of the Opposition had not been invited to the appropriate meeting where the report had first been discussed. He also indicated that in future years this procedure would be followed.


RESOLVED:
THAT the letter and its content be noted.

125.
PREPARATION OF THE GREATER MANCHESTER JOINT WASTE DEVELOPMENT PLAN DOCUMENT. (JWDPD)

The Council gave consideration to a report of Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning containing details of the JWDPD for Greater Manchester.  The report indicated (a) why it was necessary for the plan to be developed, (b) how the plan would be prepared in conjunction with other Greater Manchester Authorities and (c) the need for the Cabinet, in due course, to approve an amendment to the Salford Local Development Scheme to include a commitment to the JWDPD.


RESOLVED: THAT the City Council approve:

(1.) the production of a Joint Waste Development Plan Document (JWDPD) for Greater Manchester;

(2.) the establishment of a Joint Committee at the Greater Manchester level, to oversee the production of the Joint Waste Development Plan Document;

(3.) the preparation of a Local Agreement between the Districts of Greater Manchester governing the establishment and operation of the Joint Committee and authorise the Chief Executive, in consultation with the Deputy Director of Customer and Support Services and City Solicitor, to sign this Local Agreement on behalf of the City Council; and

(4.) the appointment of the Lead Member for Planning or his nominee as the City Council's representative on the Joint Committee.

126. JOINT HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE FOR BOLTON, SALFORD AND TRAFFORD MENTAL HEALTH TRUST

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services containing details of the establishment of the above-mentioned Scrutiny Committee, together with the draft terms of reference was submitted.

RESOLVED: (1) THAT a Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee for Bolton, Salford and Trafford Mental Health Trust be appointed as a Joint Committee of this Council, Bolton and Trafford Borough Councils in accordance with Article 11.2a of the Constitution.


(2) THAT the draft terms of reference and protocol for the working of the Joint Committee, as now submitted, be approved.


(3) THAT in accordance with protocols 3.1 and 3.2, Councillors Kean, Jane Murphy and Lindley be appointed to serve on the Joint Committee for the remainder of this Municipal Year.

127. QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF THE FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES AND BODIES

(a) Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority

Councillor J Murphy asked a question regarding the operation of the proposed new fare scheme to be implemented from 1st April,2006, with particular reference to the fares to be charged to Over 60’s on peak time travel.

Responding Councillor Warner confirmed that before 9.30a.m. Over 60’s would pay 50p. He also indicated, that to reduce confusion a large publicity campaign was to be undertaken by the GMPTA to help inform people how to use the new scheme

(b) Greater Manchester Police Authority

Councillor Lancaster presented a report providing an overview of current issues concerning the Greater Manchester Police Authority.

Councillor Karen Garrido raised a question regarding the proposed changes to Police operation levels as part of the 2006/7 budget considerations.

In response Councillor Lancaster indicated that the document to which the said member had referred had been circulated by the Chief Constable at the last meeting of the GMPA. He further indicated, that he would provide the Council with information on this matter as soon as possible. 


(c)
Outside Bodies

Councillor King informed the Council of a series of recent events that had been undertaken with schools to support the promotion of the City Council Fairtrade status.


Councillor Cooke reported on recent activities of the North West Clean Air Society and made reference to raising Clean Air issues in Schools.Councillor Mrs Lea (Lead Member for Environment) commented that she would be able to assist in this process through Officers within her Directorate who were working on school link activities.

128. GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a) Leader Of The Council

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to Minute 248 of the Cabinet Meeting held on 

14th March, 2006 (BBC – North West Relocation Update) and offered her Party’s

support in securing the relocation of the BBC in Salford.

Councillor Merry thanked Karen Garrido for her support and commented to Council 

on the  potential benefits to the City that could be gained through the relocation of the

BBC to the North West.

(b) Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Owen raised a question regarding the funding of CCTV cameras in his ward 

to improve security for local businesses.

Councillor Lancaster responded by reminding Council that any local business’s who

 were part of any CCTV scheme need to contribute to the cost of the monitoring

 facilities. He stated that without monitoring facilities CCTV was less successful. 

(c) Lead Member for Customer and Support Services (Implementation of the Gershon Report)


Councillor Macdonald and Councillor Owen raised questions regarding an error which


had occurred on the recently published Council Tax bills.  

In response Councillor Hinds reported that the published bills were legal and that steps 

had been taken to prevent such a problem recurring.

(d)  
Lead Member for Environment


Councillor Lindley raised a question regarding the condition of the linear walkways in


his ward referring to the problems of litter and environmental maintenance.

Councillor Owen raised a question concerning the recruitment policies of the Refuse

Collection Service following the recent publication of an article in a local newspaper.

Councillor Macdonald commented by thanking Councillor Mrs Lea for her efforts in 

securing Worsley Woods as a designated nature reserve. 


In response Councillor Mrs Lea indicated that she was endeavouring to 


secure further funding to alleviate the litter and environmental maintenance issues of 


the linear walkways, 


She also stated that, the recruitment policies for the Refuse Collection Service had not 


changed and in addition thanked Councillor Macdonald for his support regarding


Worsley Woods.

(e) 
Lead Member for Adult Services 

Councillor Howard asked a question regarding dental charges with effect from 1st April,2006. 

Councillor Cooke raised a question relating to the issue of Domestic Violence and the reduction by the CPS in the Supporting People Grant.

In responding Councillor Sheehy indicated that he was awaiting further information from the PCT regarding dental charges and would provide Councillor Howard with such information as soon as it was available.

He then commented upon the serious issue of domestic violence urging all members of the Council to support the advertising campaign that was currently underway.  

He reported that he would review any potential changes in funding through Health and Social Care that could be utilised to support this issue, stating that preventing violence to vulnerable people was a high priority. 

129
*NOTICE OF MOTION

A Notice of Motion proposed by Councillor Karen Garrido and seconded by Councillor Macdonald.


"That this City Council would support the establishment of a directly elected Police Authority for Greater Manchester, which would consist solely of elected members on the basis of one member per Greater Manchester Parliamentary Constituency."


Councillor Karen Garrido stated that the proposed motion would make Greater


 Manchester Police more accountable to the Communities of Greater Manchester.


Councillors Cooke, Owen, Mann. Jolley and Lancaster spoke against the motion, 


commenting  that other methods of improving accountability were available through


existing channels of representation.


Following a full debate on the motion, the Deputy Mayor put the motion to the meeting, 


where upon a show of hands  declared not carried.


* (During consideration of this Item the Council resolved to continue its meeting beyond 5pm in accordance with section 2.10 of part 4 of the Council constitution)

131.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information:


(a)
List of Lead Member decisions

(b) Minutes of Cabinet

(c) Minutes of Regulatory Panels

(d) Forward Plan

R:\status\working\admin\omin\xmm160306.doc

